
MAHONING TOWNSHIP BOARD OF SUPERVISORS MEETING


MINUTES


April 25, 2018


CALL TO ORDER:
Franklin Ruch called the meeting to order at 6:00 PM at the Mahoning Township Building, 2685 Mahoning Drive East, Lehighton, PA 18235

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: Franklin Ruch led the Pledge of Allegiance
PRESENT:

Franklin Ruch, Chairman; John Wieczorek, Vice Chairman; Bruce Steigerwalt, Supervisor; Myron Blahy, Supervisor; Thomas Nanovic, Solicitor and Natalie D. Haggerty, Secretary-Treasurer
ABSENT:

Robert Slaw, Supervisor

PUBLIC COMMENT: (per tape)
Demetri Patitsas, 1104 State Rte. 103 Jim Thorpe; Business Manager for Mazzella Enterprises.  Here with representation from Mahoning Valley Dive Inn Theater as well as the Chamber of Commerce (Kathy Henderson, 592 Germans Road) regarding the billboard sign our company is preparing restoration for opening this Friday.  Ultimately, I  default to Virgil Cardamone and Jeff Mattox (635 Seneca Road Lehighton) who are here; but to bring you up to speed, our understanding it fell on the evening of January 5th the arrow piece which is the iconic statement of our community has fallen down to a heap of metal and we were contacted a few weeks later to get some quotes to help creatively keep the costs down and get this thing back up were it had fallen from, before April opening day.  My understanding from Jeff and Virgil is that they got quite a few quotes from out side companies out of the area,  but we had done some work for them a year prior per bona, just to restore the theater and agreed to the work at a far reduced cost and also keep those costs down by soliciting input and volunteer hours from people from the community. After several weeks of rehabbing this arrow that had fallen and making sure emergency caution tape was around the billboard, so it wasn’t a hazard to anyone and we prepared for this April 26th to have that arrow up, only to be contacted by one of the inspectors, Carl Faust that we may need zoning and building permits.  What we found was that we kept missing each other with phone calls and series of voice mails this past Tuesday.  Just yesterday, I received a phone call from Carl Faust that we had a cease work order because of not having permits for the rebuilding of the billboard. I did call him and explained that this was a maintenance and repair, some paint and the arrow that had fallen, we added some new sheet metal.  But was being put back up, nothing changing, so we thought it fell under routine maintenance. So we are here this evening to ask your consideration to consider this as maintenance and it wouldn’t fall under another category.  To show our due diligence that we are not a fly by night, we submitted the applications, workers comp and general liability insurance and are here tonight to show that we are excited about this project and eager for all the families coming to see the drive in movie theater that represents our community and it is standing strong. At this moment there are some pieces that need to be put up. Hoping for this Friday and asking your consideration to review our request to finish this repair and maintenance project. Have some material to put a visual to it.  Jeff Mattox from Mahoning, it’s important to stress that there is not only community labor with students that helped us with this but there’s community money in this.  We did a public fund-raising campaign to help with this project. As some may know we are not for profit over there. What we make goes back into the theater to make sure it does last another seventy years. So for us, we have been very blessed with this township and never had any issues and this was kind of a speed bump that we hit at the worst time for us.  To have thousands of eyes come across the theater this weekend and to see the marquis not finished for this reason.  Again, our hopes for tonight are to try to get you to hear that and to get you guys to see where we are coming from. Not rebuilding anything just trying to replace that sign and get that sign back up.  Virgil Cardomone we plea ignorance. We did have a very public nice Times News feature, where we mention this whole effort. It was around March 15th or 19th and we were open and transparent about it. With only nine days before the grand opening we are met with demand to file permits.  We are not opposed to making any fees or payment, but are asking the township to help expedite this process. All now is submitted and we called Carl today and let him know everything is in.  I did not get a call back unfortunately and my hope is to get this timeline back in place or at least get this work cease lifted. Bruce Steigerwalt questioned when did it fall? January 5th. Frank Ruch said and correct me if I am wrong Tom, if their permits are all filed it shouldn’t be a problem getting back to work; but we can’t reverse Carl’s stop work order.  That needs to come from him.  Mazzella, can we establish that it is a necessity that we need those permits?  Because it was our understanding if it wasn’t a rebuild we didn’t need them.  That is why we didn’t get them to begin with. Bruce Steigerwalt, did you ask when you started after January 5th for permits, did you make an inquiry.  No we did not and I have to say in retrospect we are kicking ourselves that we didn’t.  Mazzella chimed in on a technical stand point, generally zoning and building permits or whatever structure is being met with, when you are adding steel, taking away footers, any type of building construction were generally painting and resurfacing and maintenance. If a sign falls and you lift it up, is that permanent?  If we were to erect a structure it would be and we would file permits. If we were going to add onto a structure or change the use of structure, but if a structure was to fall over, do we need permission to lift it back up.  Generally, you wouldn’t, and we were under the impression we didn’t. After three months of working on it in plain sight we thought ok we must be right in our assumption. What steps do we need to take to get in communication with Carl?  We feel blind sided and our hope is to get this work cease lifted, don’t feel its warranted.  Franklin Ruch, Carl is not present, and he may pop in later, but like I said we can’t reverse his stop work order. Tom Nanovic, they would have to take an appeal and that would be a very long process. Demetri, we are here in good faith we did not want to rush to the papers.  We didn’t want to walk around with boycott signs, that seemed very silly and unnecessary. But; I do know that there are a lot of people that are excited and have donated good money to this sign. For them not to see it on opening day, I think you can expect to see an upset fan group as a result and we are trying to avoid anything but positive and good communal feelings leading up to opening day. One more day and it would be a photo finish, but hoping  at least to can get the arrow up and lettering for movies that are playing.  It wouldn’t be completed finished with all the bells and whistles but at least it will be presentable. Our whole sale is this area, and the fact that people get to enjoy this area and the last thing you want is something to come up against it, because really its our sale. Franklin Ruch, you said you had students, were the students from the vo-tech involved? Demetri, we reached out to them to use one of their brakes. It turned out it was the Northampton School that came thru and they did a lot of the pre-work in their workshop-garage. Mazzella, one of their professors is a fan and reached out and said anything we can help you do to get this timeline and project going, let us know. It was blessing to bring our young fan base into this to say hey not only are their community funds in it our hands are in the labor and again we look at this as a publicity piece its such a shining example of what we are and our thought was to have press out on opening night and tie the two together. The big unveil.  John Wieczroek, the information that you provided, a contractor was told three-times permits are required.  When would the first one have been?  Demetri, I have a more extensive letter along with phone printings and again I know Carl is not here to defend himself. The only time I have noted that he reached out to us was a voicemail of April 17th. I responded on the morning of April 18th by voicemail to his office.  Saying we are happy to comply.  In his voice mail he said that depending on what you are trying to do, I read the newspaper article and there was some discussion of rebuilding something and then we played phone tag until the second communication on the 19th. He stated we need to make a determination about a rebuild, but there was no way to contact him because he was at seminar. So it wasn’t until Monday morning that we received the work cease order that was taped to the billboard and he called me. Mazzella, no that would be the first time, so he told us we are going to have to get a permit. There wasn’t three times, we were never told we need a permit and should be noted that Jeff the owner of the drive in has never been contacted. Jeff, he never tried to reach out to me at all. Demetri, distributed copies in case Carl doesn’t show up and a copy of structural plans done per bona by another fan and she provided with a way to further strengthen the billboard. Especially after the fact we added this nice rust killer to the metal frame and primed it so it helps preserve the metal. I want to make the Board is aware that the structural plans are for the billboard and that is not what we are working on.  The marquis that fell off, we are putting it back on.  The structural plans would obviously warrant a permit that was an optional thing to do in the future to add strength. Nothing to do with putting the arrow on top and we would be happy to provide this information but we were never invited, no one ever stopped while we were on site. Tom Nanovic, Natalie is trying to contact Carl to see if we can set something up to see if he can meet with them tomorrow. Frank is right, we do not have the authority to undo, there is a procedure and a law to take appeals, the Board is not the board that appeals get taken to.  So, we can’t reverse whatever he has done but we can help facilitate a meeting with you guys and Carl.  You can call our office.  Provided copy of play by play. Kathy Henderson from the Chamber, if they cannot get this resolved by opening day can they still put the movies on the marquis as it stands now? Yes. The Board didn’t have problem. Bruce Steigerwalt, he cited a section in our zoning ordinance and we can look to see what that says; but he is also stating a section in the PA uniform construction code and I don’t know that you have that as a contractor and you should know what that says and so I don’t know what his reasoning is. But how would we know unless you call and question back in January or February that you are in the process of removing the sign completely how we are to know. Not everybody gets the Times News or reads it every day. But we didn’t know if it was going to come down completely or restore it without you coming and saying what your intentions are.  We have no idea, now at the twelfth hour you’re coming and saying this is what our intension is.   If there was a structural failure, which there was, it might require permits and you may now have to comply with the current code.  I don’t know if that what it says.  
Shawn Hilbert, PSP Lehighton. I am a new sergeant over in the Lehighton barracks.  Wanted to stop in and introduce myself. I arrived there in February to replace Sargent Sperage who was promoted to Lieutenant and did a short stent as a GHQ and now will be a station commander as a Lieutenant which is where I was in previous years. I am not new to this area just new to this role. I was the full-time fire marshal in Hazleton for 9 years and then prior to that part time fire marshal for 8 years. We have 25 patrol troopers, 5 crime troopers and 5 dispatchers for this area and I am basically the chief of that area. Stop in and let you know we have a new barracks up past Country Junction on the right if you are going up 209. Learning phase but looking more in depth of our coverage area and there is a couple municipalities that might have some lapses in police coverage in certain times of day, so all I am asking for is someone try to give us a heads up or if it is going to be an every day thing we need to know.  Specifically over the mid night shift because we only have one car out with two troopers and we cover four municipalities and Monroe County as well so they can be in Saylorsburg when you guys call for help. So, if I know in advance maybe I can move stuff around or change something with schedule. I can probably reach out to Schuylkill Haven and Fern Ridge to give them a heads up. Make sure we are all on the same page, we are spread thin too, we are covering such a vast area and we rely heavily upon each other. We do what we must do, we always do, but there may be a delay in response and we only cover emergencies things that require immediate attention.  Anything else would be tabled until the next you’re your guys work again. Left business cards for all. 
PUBLIC HEARING Establishing a volunteer service credit program enacting tax credits for volunteer members of volunteer fire companies and nonprofit emergency medical service agencies and establishing administrative procedures and appeals.

Ordinance 2018-2 Volunteer Service Credit Program  

MOTION
Bruce Steigerwalt made a motion to advertise ordinance 2018-2 volunteer service credit.  Seconded by John Wieczorek.  Franklin Ruch, yes; John Wieczorek, yes; Bruce Steigerwalt, yes and Myron Blahy, yes 4-0 vote.  Motion carried. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES: 
MOTION 

John Wieczorek made a motion to approve the minutes of the April 11, 2018 Board of Supervisors Meeting. Seconded by Myron Blahy.  Franklin Ruch, yes; John Wieczorek, yes; Bruce Steigerwalt, yes and Myron Blahy, yes 4-0 vote.  Motion carried. 
NEW BUSINESS:
Recommendation from Planning Commission to send letter to PC Recording Secretary requesting letter of resignation
MOTION
Bruce Steigerwalt made a motion to send a letter requesting a letter of resignation as recording secretary.  Seconded by John Wieczorek.  Franklin Ruch, yes; John Wieczorek, yes; Bruce Steigerwalt, yes and Myron Blahy, yes 4-0 vote.  Motion carried. 

OLD BUSINESS: 
American Tower Lease Agreement
Tom contacted Caroline Van Fleet and she was able to confirm Franks understanding of perpetual easement is correct and provided sample of a perpetual easement agreement. Understanding of no township real estate may be sold except to the highest bidder with that being said she is going to investigate if any other municipalities have done the same. Table until we hear back from her. 
CORRESPONDENCE:

John Wieczorek made a motion to accept and place on file the correspondence dated April 25, 2018. Seconded by John Wieczorek. Franklin Ruch, yes; John Wieczorek, yes; Bruce Steigerwalt, yes and Myron Blahy yes 4-0 vote.  Motion carried. 

****PSATS NEWS BULLETIN, APRIL 2018 EDITION

****PSATS LEGAL DEFENSE PARTNERSHIP, SPRING 2018 EDITION

****PA DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION

RE:  UNPAVED & GRAVEL ROADS FREE WORKSHOP NOTIFICATION

****PA DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION

RE:  ASPHALT ROADS FREE WORKSHOP NOTIFICATION

****COMMUNITY EMERGENCY RESPONSE TEAM (CERT)

RE:  DISASTER PREPAREDNESS TRAINING NOTIFICATION

****COSTARS CONNECTION BULLETIN, SPRING 2018 EDITION

****LEHIGHTON AREA MEMORIAL LIBRARY

RE:  ANNUAL FUND DRIVE / DONATION FORM

****MEDICO INDUSTRIES

RE:  GOVERNMENT (APPRECIATION) DAY 2018 INVITATION

****CARBON ENGINEERING, INC.  R MICHAEL TIRPAK, CCMA SEWER AUTHORITY

RE:  CENTRAL CARBON MUNICIPAL AUTHORITY WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT NPDES RENEWAL APPLICATION ACT 14 NOTIFICATION
COMMITTEE REPORTS:
Police Committee: Meeting tomorrow at noon. Mentioned meeting with fire and ambulance to discuss Act 72 criteria
Audie Mertz  provided Tom with terms and conditions for Carfax.  All Points Towing has a vehicle they will donate to the police department for use of surveillance and uncover work. 
Road Committee: 

No meeting held. Nevin Frey shared Martins finished up today, six roads to do by township.  Have been doing a lot of patching.  We have a few driveways paved without acquiring a permit.  Office to send letter. Tom will investigate amending ordinance to have contractors register with the township to do work.  Beams from Rex Road Bridge bring back to township, guard rail scrap, and where did the pile of ashes go? 
OFFICIALS:
Bruce Steigerwalt: Thanked the township to allow him to attend PSATS Conference.  No luck with grants, talked Ms. Miller of Penn State Construction will look at our plans for costing out our new building.  They make 6.3 mm wearing course, municipalities are now using fabric (25-year longevity). Also using geogrid. Zoning big thing is definitions.  Street sweeper was a demo. 
John Wieczorek: Bruce and I met with Carson several times and have been going over our zoning. Carson is now taking what we talked about and preparing draft.  All will get a copy as well as Tom and Peter. Planning Commission then to review. 

Nevin Frey: Thanked the Board for working with him to go out on his leave.  It’s a life changer. 
Franklin Ruch: Thanked the Board for allowing him to attend PSATS Convention. 

ADJOURNMENT:
MOTION
Bruce Steigerwalt made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:25 PM.  Seconded by John Wieczorek.  Franklin Ruch, yes; John Wieczorek, yes; Bruce Steigerwalt, yes and Myron Blahy, yes 4-0 vote.  Motion carried. 
Respectfully Submitted,

Natalie D. Haggerty, Secretary-Treasurer
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